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South East Region 
Alcoholics Anonymous 

 
To: The Chair, General Service Board 
 

 
Cc: Board Members 
 General Secretary 
 Conference Steering Committee 
 

General Service Office , Alcoholics Anonymous, 
PO Box 1,  
10 Toft Green, 
York YO1 7NJ 
 
 
Dear Amanda, 

Re: Objection to CJRS (furlough) grant 

We are aware that you have said that this is a matter for Conference to discuss.  We agree.   

Unfortunately, when this issue was submitted in the form of a question (See Appendix 1), it was not 
accepted by the Conference Steering Committee but was referred to the General Service Board with 
a request that the Treasurer includes it in his report for Conference 2022. 

The matter came to the attention of South East Region too late for us to submit a question, but we 
have raised our concerns (see Appendix 2) and found that the answers supplied by the honorary 
treasurer (see Appendix 3) do not alleviate them.  In fact, our concerns have been increased by some 
of the points in that reply. 

We believe that the matter requires a full and informed Conference discussion and are therefore 
submitting a resolution for inclusion in the Conference agenda, in line with the Structure Handbook 
(2021) page 105, and within the required timeframe: 

Any further resolutions from individuals, groups, intergroups or regions must be 
submitted to the Board at least two months before the Conference for possible 
inclusion in the final Agenda. 

A resolution, in two parts: 

1. Conference believes that the General Service Board’s application for, and receipt of, a 
CJRS (furlough) grant in April 2020 was contrary to the Traditions of Alcoholics 
Anonymous, particularly Tradition Seven, and was inappropriate. 

2. Irrespective of Part 1, Conference believes that the grant should be repaid, as the money 
was not necessary to maintain the staff in employment. 

An informed Conference discussion requires the presentation of the Board’s arguments and ours for 
consideration before the annual meeting in April.  We therefore request that Appendix 4 be sent out, 
with the resolution, to Conference delegates, Regions, Intergroups and groups. 

With thanks, 

 
Jan A 
Secretary, South East Region, Alcoholics Anonymous. 
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APPENDIX 1 

 

Question Submitted to Conference Steering Committee 

Would the Fellowship discuss, share experience and make recommendations on whether applying 
for and receiving Government Grant funding is contrary to Tradition 7, and whether funds 
received under the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme (“furlough”) should be repaid? 

Background : 
 

• Tradition 7 

• Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended    30 September 2020 
 

Tradition 7 suggests that “Every AA Group ought to be fully self-supporting, declining outside 
contributions.” 

 
As disclosed by the Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ended        30 September 
2020 filed at Companies House on 8 June 2021, the General Service Board applied for and 
received grants from the Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme for “furloughed” staff totalling 
£29,997 during the year. This           outside contribution was received while the Board reported a 
surplus for the year to 30 September 2020 of £156,000 and held reserves at the end of the 
period in excess of £2,500,000. 

 
My intention behind asking this question is to get a definitive interpretation from the 
Fellowship as to the scope of Tradition 7 specifically with respect to Government Grants, and 
whether given the extremely robust nature of our finances, surpluses and reserves, the Grant 
received by the Board should be repaid as we can now clearly see it was not necessary to 
maintain our solvency. 
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APPENDIX 2 
 

Initial letter from SE Region to the General Secretary 
 

 

 

South East Region 
Alcoholics Anonymous 

 

16 November 2021 
 
Dear Ranjan 

I hope this finds you well. 

Last Sunday, 14 November, South East Region held its AGM and Conscience Meeting at which 
we discussed funding applied for and received from Her Majesty’s Government. For accuracy’s 
sake, the questions were worded as follows: 

In 2020, the General Service Board applied for, and received, a Coronavirus Job Retention 
Scheme (CJRS) grant of £29,997.00 (See pages 13 and 21 of the Annual Report 2020 – AA GB 
Website/Members/Document Library/Finance/Annual Reports). 

Does the SE Region Assembly consider that this is contrary to Tradition Seven? and 

Notwithstanding  the  answer to  point  1,  does the  Assembly  think  that  this grant  should now 
be  repaid, particularly bearing in mind that over 125,000 mainly for-profit organisations have 
repaid some or all of their grants? 

Assembly had sight of your response when asked about this, as well as your reply to an email 
from our Conference Delegate. As such, we are aware of your justification for this action and 
decision not to repay the grant. 

Our members expressed most vehemently, our belief that this action is contrary to Tradition 
Seven and the description of the GSB in the AA Structure Handbook which states that “The 
Board is responsible to the General Service Conference ……” and “The General Service Board 
is the custodian of the Twelve Traditions  of Alcoholics Anonymous of Great Britain. As such, it 
has a responsibility to ensure that the Traditions are                     preserved intact … “    The Traditions 
Checklist, published by GSO asks the question,   “Do I understand why it is important for GSO to 
refuse finance from government…….?” 

We could find no justification for this action, considering firstly that members of the Fellowship 
continued to                              send contributions to GSO during that time that were well in excess of the grant. 
Furthermore, reserves of over £2,500,000, with no stated purpose, were held and there was an 
operating surplus of £156,000. It is important to note that the reserves are well in excess of the 
prudent reserve of approximately £1.6 million as explained in the Structure Handbook. 
Additionally, returns on our reserves are as much, if not more, than the Government Grant 
applied for and received. 

Some members described this action as ‘shabby’ , ‘spiritually wrong “  and ‘the tip of the 
iceberg’.  Once one Tradition is broken it is only a matter of time before others are ignored. 

Finally, we were somewhat surprised that no mention of this grant was made in the Treasurer’s 
Report to Conference in April 2020. We wondered why this was. We noted with interest 
however that the report stresses, in bold letters, “The Charity (GSB) has no control over any 
aspect of its income.” 
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Whilst SE Region accept that there is now nothing that we can do about your decision to 
apply for and accept money from an outside source, we ask that the money be returned as a 
matter of urgency. We look forward to hearing from you. 

 Regards 

 

Jan A 

Secretary, SE Region. 
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APPENDIX 3 
 

Reply from the Honorary Treasurer and the General Secretary 
 

 
26th November 2021  

Dear Jan,  

I hope this finds you well. Thank you for sending the Regions enquiry regarding the Furlough.  

First of all, there was no report to Conference in April 2020 due to no conference being held, 
however the April 2021 Conference report did itemise the Government grant figures. The Board had 
discussed and approved participation in the furlough scheme as:  

1. The Charity’s employees are UK Tax and National Insurance contributors and AAGB Ltd as an 
employer is a NI contributor, and therefore are entitled to draw upon those funds to which they 
have contributed. All furlough money received went entirely and directly to our employees most of 
whom are non-alcoholic. Therefore, neither the Charity nor any of its employees were taking 
anything they were not entitled to.  

2. The charity applied for the furlough to comply with the Government’s Stay at Home Order and so 
protect our staff’s employment, health and wellbeing. Had it not done so, by either keeping its 
offices open and requiring staff to come in, or dismissing those staff, then it would have placed itself 
in the position of endangering lives and breaking the law or having to engage in an expensive 
recruitment and training process for new staff, which would have resulted in a poorer service at 
greater expense to the Fellowship. Furthermore, dismissal of such loyal and experienced staff would 
not have been within the Fellowships spirit of love and compassion.  

3. The charity “The General Service Board of Alcoholics Anonymous (Great Britain) Limited” was set 
up by the Fellowship to provide it with goods and services to further its Primary Purpose, by being a 
registered charity and operating as a company limited by guarantee and therefore utilise advantages 
inherent in such an arrangement, such as VAT rebates (money also received from government), no 
tax on income (Government subsidy) and income from investments (Company profits).  

As a further note as of September 2021, only £1.3 Billion out of £70 Billion grants paid out under the 
Coronavirus Job Retention Scheme had been repaid.  

Given these points there is no requirement under Tradition 7 for the Board to repay any of these 
funds to the Government. Furthermore, at the recent Regional Chairs meeting, all other Regional 
Chairs present indicated their regions agreement with the Board reasoning and decision. GSO has 
only received one other enquiry from an Intergroup on this matter.  

Thank you again for your kind letter on behalf of your Region and for your continued service to our 
wonderful Fellowship.  

Love in Fellowship  

Clive K, GSB Honorary Treasurer & Ranjan B, General Secretary 
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APPENDIX 4 
 

Resolution from South East Region with background information for distribution pre-
Conference 

 
1. Conference believes that the General Service Board’s application for, and receipt of, a 

CJRS (furlough) grant in April 2020 was contrary to the Traditions of Alcoholics 
Anonymous, particularly Tradition Seven, and was inappropriate. 

2. Irrespective of Part1, Conference believes that the grant should be repaid, as the money 
was not necessary to maintain the staff in employment. 

 
1. In 1986 Parliament enacted a special bill (Alcoholics Anonymous (Dispositions) Act 

1986) to allow AA (GB) to refuse monies from non-members, enabling us to 
legitimately remain faithful to Tradition Seven under all circumstances. 

2. In 2020, the General Service Board applied for, and received, a Coronavirus Job 
Retention Scheme (CJRS) grant of £29,997.00 

3. We do not dispute the legality of this action, nor do we dispute the Board’s legal 
right to apply for it. 

4. We do, however, feel that this was an inappropriate decision as, in our view, it 
clearly breaches Tradition Seven. Our views have been conveyed to the Board and 
their response is included below.  It does not change our view for reasons explained 
here 

5. We also consider it to have been somewhat unethical in that the grants were 
intended to support organisations whose income streams would decline as a result 
of Lockdown. 

6. This situation does not apply to AA, as money continued to flow in from member 
contributions and no decline in income was ever experienced – and indeed none 
should have been anticipated. 

7. Furthermore, our reserves stand at somewhere in the region of £1million in excess 
of a prudent reserve.  The prudent reserve (app £1.6m) is sufficient to cover one and 
a quarter year’s full operating expenses, even if no contributions at all are received 
from members. 

8. It is clear that there should never have been any possibility of having to lay off staff 
and we were quite capable of continuing to pay our workers in full – without even 
having to touch our reserves – and if reserves are not there to provide for such 
eventualities, why are we keeping them “for no stated purpose”? (Tradition Seven - 
Long  Form) 

9. “The General Service Board is the custodian of the Twelve Traditions of Alcoholics 
Anonymous in Great Britain.  As such, it has a responsibility to ensure that the Traditions are 
preserved and that the Fellowship of AA in Great Britain acts in accordance with the 
Traditions” (Structure Handbook (2018) page 109) 

10. Whatever the technical or legal arguments put forward to support the case for this grant, we 
feel that it is a fundamentally simple matter. AA now has £30k more and the government 
£30k less, and this is not in any way in the spirit (or the letter) of our precious Traditions. As 
it says in the Traditions Checklist, published by our own GSO: 
Do I understand why it is important for GSO to refuse finance from the government 
or other sources when it is short of funds?” 
 
We were not even short of funds. 
 


